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I. INTRODUCTION

1. In its resolution 1987/47 of 28 May 1987, the Economic and Social Council
requested the Secretary-General to prepare a comprehensive report on national
experience in promoting the co-operative movement in developing countries. In
accordance with the Council's request, special attention is given to the
participation of peasants, including landless peasants, and nomadic populations in
cc-operatives; the role of co-operatives and similar organizations in promoting
development in urban areas; the participation of all people, including women,
youth. disabled persons and the aging; the role and extent of government support;
and programmes to help co-operatives adopt new technologies to increase production
and marketing in the agriCUltural. commercial and industrial spheres. The
Secretary-General was requested to submit the report through the Commission for
Social Development and the Economic and Social Council, to the General Assembly at
its forty-fourth session. for consideration under the· item entitled "National
experience in achieving far-reaching social and economic changes for the purpose of
social progress".

2. The present report is based, in part, en information received in response to a
note verbale sent to Member States. At the time of the finalization of the report,
replies had been received from 28 MemLer States: Bahrain, Botswana, Burundi,
Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic, China, Cuba, Cyprus, El Salvador, Iraq.
Italy. Malawi. Malta, Mexico. Mongolia. Morocco. Nicaragua, Nigeria. Pakistan,
Panama, Philippines. Poland. Qatar, Rwanda, Spain, Thailand, Union of Soviet
Socialist Republics, Uruguay and Yugoslavia. Contributions were received from
three specialized agencies: International Labour Organisation (ILO). Food and
Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO) and United Nations Industrial
Development Organization (UNIDO); and from three international non-governmental
organizations: International Co-operative Alliance, International Federation of
Agricultural Producers and World Council of Credit Unions. In addition, the report
draws on recent publications dealing with co-operatives. and on the results of a
seminar organized by the United Nations at Moscow in May 1987 on the role of
Government in promoting the co-operative movement in developing countries, which
was attended by representatives of co-operative movements and Governments from 24
developing countries. Consistent with the previous report of the Secretary-General
(A/42/56-E/l987/7), the present report offers an analysis of selected activities of
co-operatives and their impact on the economic and social environment.

3. Recommer.dation No. 127 of ILO defines the co-operative as an association of
persons who voluntarily jo~n together to achieve common ends through the formation
of an autonomous and democratically run organization. Co-operatives function best
when they operate in the interests of their members. In addition, co-operatives.
as the Secretary-General stated in his address to the Congn~ss of the International
Co-operative Alliance (lCA), held at Stockholm from 7 to 10 ,July 1988, "have proved
to be an invaluable institution for promoting social and economic development und
achieving a more equitable distribution of income ...... There is convincing
evidence that co-operatives and similar organizations have done much to generate
emplryyment and strengthen the productive and financial capacity of countries and
their ability to provide social services. Co-operatives continue to play a
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~iynificant role in many developing and developed countries in the agricultural
sector, notably in the production, marketing and consumption of food.

4. The International Symposium on Food Aid and Co-operatives, which was held at
Vienna from 14 to 16 September 1988, highlighted the mutually fortifying roles of
foed aid and co-operatives in addressing the fundamental problems of poor people in
developing countries. The Symposium, which was jointly organized by the Committee
for the Promotion of Aid to Co-operatives (COPAC) and the World Food Programme
(WFP), and cv-sponsored by the Government of Norway, adopted "Guidelines for
development projects combining food aid and co-operatives".

5. Although higr.ly useful as an instrument to promote development, co-oper3tives
are not to be seen as an effective means to serve the "poorest of the poor". This
is an unrealistic expectation as they are ill-equipped to deal with this
population, which is usually bereft of financial resources and often functions at
the .)3rgin of society. While there have been examples of successful co-operat~ves

involving the most disadvantaged elements of developing countries' populations, it
could be said that they remain the exception rather than the rule. In most
instances, the greatest need of most of these people are basic social services and
a minimum income. Co-operatives could provide these basic needs but not without
special assistance from Governments. The co-operative is best suited to popUlation
groups which have advanced beyond the barest subsistence level and are able to
i~vest at least some capital or time in activities of the organization.

6. This does not mean that co-operatives are not a development tool for the poor,
or a useful instrument of change. They have demonstrated their ability to enable
the poor to band together into successful self-help ventures. Not uncommonly, the
pre-co-operative organization is better suited to the needs of this population
group than the formal and structured co-operative society. In Rwanda, there are
3,000 co-operative-like organizations, which do not fall under the co-operative
law, as against 270 formally recognized co-operative societies. In addition,
co-operatives have been established to meet the special needs of a variety of
groups, five, including the disabled, youth, the aged as well as wom.'n. This shows
that co-operatives are able to help the so-called informal sector of the economy to
be assimilated into the economic mainstream.

7. The co-operative movement has made important strides in developing countries.
There are more co-operatives and co-operative members in developing States than in
developed countries, and they account for more than 60 per cent of the total
membership of the International Co-operative Alliance. The majority of all
co-operatives in developing countri~~ are active in the key aqriculture sector
(53 per cent); the next largest group (29 per cent) is to be found among credit and
savings co-operatives in both urban and rural areas. Consumer co-operatives h~ve.

to d~te, made relatively limited progress in developing countries (8 per cent).

8. There are major examples of success in co-operatives. Dairy and sugar
co-operatives in India have captured a dominant share of the market and brought
undeniable benefits to millions of small farmers. The growth of the Korean economy
in recent years owes much to co-operatives in the agriCUlture, livestock, fisheries
and credit union sectors. Coffee marketing co-operatives in Kenya continue to
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provide significant returns to their members, and credit unious throughout Latin
America and the Caribbean are effectively mobilizing local savings and providing
credit for productive purposes.

9. It is equally apparent that co-operatives have become an integral part of the
development process in mOlt developing countries. In many cases, they are
specifically identified in national constitutions as a key instrument of economic
and social development. In numerous instances they benefit from special tax and
other privileges because of their contribution to development. They have been used
as an instrument to distribute rural credit, market agriculture produce, provide
services to disadvantaged groups, distribute land and provide essential commodities.

10. Co-operatives have also won major support from the international development
community. The ILO, the oldest member of the United Nations family to have a
co-operative section, has more than 100 experts on assignment around the world to
promote co-operative development. FAO has a Co-operatives and Other Rural
Organizations Section, which takes its inspiration from the 1979 World Conference
on Agrarian Reform and Rural Development. This landmark conference concluded that
rural development strategies can realize their full potential only through the
motivation and active involvement at the grass-roots level of rural people, and by
the creation of co-operatives and other voluntary forms of organization. The World
Bank, which has no formal programme of support to co-operatives, provides more than
half of its agriCUltural lending to projects in which co-operatives are involved as
a delivery mechanism. National government agencies also commit substantial
proportions of their funding through their multilateral, bilateral and
Hon-governmental organization programmes, a recent study by the Canadian
International Development Agency concluded, probably not untypically, that
5 per cent of its total official development assistance budget supports
co-operative development. A variety of non-governmental organizations operating at
the grass-root. level have for many year. been pro~oting co-operative. as an ideal
means of organizing poor rural and urban population••

11. PARTICIPATION OF PEASANTS, INCLUDING LANDLESS PEASANTS AND
NOMADIC POPULATIONS, IN CO-OPERATIVES

11. The majority of co-operatives in developing countries are located in rural
areas and, to a certain extent, their members are made up of peasants, including
those who have no land. Hence, agricultural co-operatives continue to be the most
wideB~read form of organization of rural people. Co-operatives in a great many of
these countries play a significant role, in the production, marketing and
consumption of food. An important share of the credit flowin9 to the rural areas
is routed through co-operative organizations. In certain countries, there is a
special co-operative structure for the landless and,- in Egypt and a number of
Sahelian countries, co-operatives provide an organizational framework through which
nomadic people are engageo in anti-desertification and land-settlement schemes.
Membership in agLiaultural co-operatives in a number of countries in Western Asia,
notably Iraq, is obligatory for beneficiaries of agrarian reform programmes.
Cyprus, Iraq and the Syrian Arab RepUblic report significant progress in the
co-o~erative movement in the early 1980s, with moot farmers in the latter countries

I • ••
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being members of co-operative societies. By and l~rge, co-o~eratives in the rural
areas have made considerable progress in Asian countries. In Afrir:, co-operatives
are less significant as economic organizations in the rur-al areas, except in
Ethiopia, Mozambique and Kenya, whose Governments favour cL-operatives. Although
an increasing proportion of the produc~rs' and service co-operatives in Ethiopia
received loans from the Agricultural and Industrial Development Bank in 1985-1986,
these cOI~stituted only 1 per cent and 10 per cent, redpectively, of all
co-operatives in the country and accounted for only 9 per cent of total loans given
out by the Bank, as against 74 per cent received by State farms. In Mozambique,
the co-operative sector has not become strong enough yet, since the people's
co-operative banks are l~ss important than the commercial banks which still cater
mainly to t~'e large farmers. In Kenya, co-operatives form one of the three types
of credit institutions and play a more significant role in agriculture as compared
to similar types of organizations in other African countries.

12. In many countries of Latin America, progress in rural co-operatives is not
very encouraging in so far as poor peasants and the landless are concerned. In
Peru, hopes of grouping the poor members of the service co-operatives into
production co-operatives failed after a few trial years, while the volume of
agricult~ral credit that passed through co-operatives between 1980-1985 declined l'S

a result of the recession. Co-operatives, however, are' substantially involved in
using resources provided from one Social Emergency Fund. In Ecuador, agricultural
co-operatives set up in the Sierra region, following the agrarian reforms in the
mid-1960s and mid-1970s, have had a poor survival rate.

13. These country experiences point up the continuing inadequaci•• of
co-operatives in serving the rural. areas, and especially meeting the needs of small
peasants, the landless and nomadic.populations. Compensatory m98sures by
government could help alleviate these problems. A number of countries, such as
India, have adopted legislation to ensure that a specified share of co-operative
loans be made available to small landholders and peasants and that they be
represente~ on co-operative management boards.

14. Often these popUlation groups, partiCUlarly women, do not possess or have
access to land and are ineligible for membership in co-operativ~s because they lack
the necessary collateral to qualify for credit. This problem is wiLespread,
although its impact on women varies f~om country to country. As long as the
problem of women's right to land ownership remains unresolved, it will have an
inhibiting effect on thoir participation in co-op&ral\veS and other participatpry
types of organizations. 11

15. As population pressure on land increases, so do the numbers of landless
peasants. This trend is particularly in evidence in South Asi.a and parts of Latin
America and is beginning to be felt in sub-Saharan Africa, where rates of
popuJ.ation growth are among the highest in the world. Encouraging people to Corm
craft, housing, consumer and small-~cale industrial co-operatives, along with other
participatory organizations, could reduce dependence on the land and, in the
process, help diversify the economy. In a number of countries, gover~1mellt is
encouraging small but inefficient landholders to give up their plots. land and

/ ., .
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form workers co-operatives. The ILO, in a report entitled Rural Emplo~ent

Promotiop, 11 noted the importance of non-farm employment as a means of alleviating
poverty in rural areas. Rural industry and public works and integrated rural
development scheme. could provide important employment and income-generating
opportunities for a great many new entrants into the world's labour force who will
not be able to make their livelihocd directly from the land. Under these
circumstances, non-farm employment as the report points out, is becoming
increasingly important. In the report, income data for the poorer rural
hou.eholds, in which the landless and nomadic are most typically the poorest, show
that non-farm incomes often constitute a major portion of household iucomes.
People's participat~ty organizations, including co-operatives, are among the groups
responsible for a substantial part of these income flows. Co-operatives and
similar organizations, thus, play a u.eful role in alleviating rural poverty by
providing alternative sources of work and income.

16. The participation of nomads in co-operatives is not, in most developing
countries, an issue that concerns co-operative movements or governmental
departments that deal with co-operatives. rew countries have important numbers of
nomads, and those that do have apparently done little to encourage them to form or
join co-operatives. The peripatetic life style of nomads and strong sense of
individualism undoubtedly make co-operative forms of organization unattractive.
~here Governments are anxious for nomads to pursue a sedentary life, the
co-operative could prove an appropriate economic structure to promote cattle, sheep
and other forms of animal husbandry. Recently, the United Slates Agency for
International Development (USAID) provided a grant to the National Cooperative
Business Association (United States of America) to work with nomads in Niger.

,-
Ill. ROLE or CO-OPERATIVES AND SIMILAR ORGANIZATIONS IN PROMOTING

DEVILOPMENT IN URBAN ARIAS

17. Urban co-operatives and similar organizations account for an important part of
the overall co-operative movement in terms et membership, volume of business and
the number of people they serve. Foremost among the.e are credit and savings (the
most common), consumer, housing, insurance, transport and food-processing
cc-operatives. There is, in addition, a no~ insubstantial number of Bmall-scale
industrial co-op~ratives. In most sub-Saharan Atrican countries, industrial
co-operatives, while limited in number and scope, for the most part, are
concentrated in food-processing and handlcrafts. In China, collective enterprises,
under the leadership of the handicraft co-operatives, form an important component
of the country's light industry. The development of handicrafts also constitutes
an integral part of the country's urban development.

18. In developed market economies, notably in Western Europe, the pace oC
industrial co-operative growth has 810wed considerably following a period of rapid
growth. The emphasis now is to consolidate the gains of recent years and help
industrial co-operatives to meet the conditions of an increasingly competitive
market place.

I • ..
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19. Consumer co-operatives have demonstrated their usefulness in helping assure a
regular supply of needed goods at reasonable prices. These co-operatives have, in
recent years, made considerable headway in a number of countries in Western Asia,
including Bahrain and Iraq. In Bahrain. an agreement was concluded in 1987
establishing a consumer co-operative federation. In Iraq, a consumer's
co-operativ~ federation nlade up of co-operative societies has been active in
spreading co-operative awareness and protectinq the interests of consumer8.

20. Consumer co-operatives serve a useful societal function by often providing a
standard against which prices and services in the private and public 8octor can be
measured. Where lower prices are the result of economies of scale or efficient
management, tha public stands to benefit. Where they are the result of cheap
crAdit, tax remission schemes or other subsidies, their beneficial efforts may be
questioned, as part of the real cost i8 borne by the society at large. When
subsidized consumer co-operatives lose these special benefits, they become
vulnerable to market forces and may be forced out of business. Indeed, such a fate
may well befall many such co-operatives given pressure in numerous countries to cut
back subsidies for co-operatives.

21. In some developin~ countries, there are signs of an awakening interest in
industrial or producer ~o-oreratives as a way of dealing with persistent problems
of unemployment and inadb~uate housing. Rapid urban population growth, which, not
uncommonly, runs at twice the national average, has made it essential to devise
appropriate social organizations to cope with thwse and related problems. This is
even more important now as Governments in many developing countries are allocating
more resour~es to rural areas and encouraging increased food production throu~h

pricJ.ng policies that favour the farmers to to.he detriment of urban consumers.
Urban-based producer co-operatives have considerable potential for generating
employment. In Uruguay, producer co-operatives produce good8 and services either
for the market or for the benefit of their members. Apart from the size of their
workforce, their importance derives in many cas~s from the fact that they create
jobs .ith a relatively smaller investment of capit~l than other enterprises.

22. Workers' co-operatives have played a role in maintaining sources of employment
which used to be abandoned. Mindful of this, workers in a number of developed
market economies, notably Fr~nce, thv United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern
Ireland and, to a growing extent, in the Union of Sovi~t Socialist Republics, are
showing a greater willingness to use the co-operative model to start up small-scale
enterprises, or salvage th~se threatened by bankruptcy. At the same time, the
acknowledged poor performance of many industrial co-operatives stems from poor
management and inadequate financial resources, or inappropriate project
financing • .3/

23. It is generally accepted that urban-based co·-operatives, particul~rly the
industrial typeR, will not make much headway without assistance from government or
private sources. Funding from t~e latter may, in many countries, turn out to be
the better prospect in view of the financial constraints faced by Governments.
Industrial co-operatives shoul~ study closely the new ways of raising capital
devised by some agricultural co-operativeo. These have included the sale of share
capital to institutions and Governments and the sale of bonds to members.

I •••



A/44/79
8:/1ge9/8
8:ngl1sh
Page 8

Institutional funds have usually come from co-operative banks. Where such
arrangements are not feasible, there may be no alternative to dir@ct government
assistance. Another approach would be to mobilize capital accumulated from annual
reserves. In a number of countries, co-operatives are mandated to set aside part
of their annual surplus in a reserve account.

IV. PARTICIPATION or ALL PEOPL8:, INCLUDING WOMEN, YOUTH, DISABLED
PERSONS AND THE AGI~lG, IN CO-OPERATIVES

A. Women

24. Three years have passed since the World Conference to Review and Appraise the
Achievements of the United Nations Decade for WomenJ Equality, Development and
Peace adopted the Forward-looking Strategies for the Advancement of Women. il This
document, formulated as a blueprint for action to the year 2000, identified
co-operatives as one form of organization for increasing womenls participation in
development. Co-operatives are seen as suitable economic vehicles through which
women can increase their income and ~roductivity by giving them greater access to
credit, inputs of various kinds, technology, land and marketing outlets.

25. Before tbe&e benefits can become accesoibla to women through co-operatives,
co-operacives must become fUlly accessible to women at all levels. While modest
progress has been made in this direction, much remains to be done.

26. General information on the numbers of women active in co-operatives is hard to
come by since most of these organizations do not maintain sex-disaggregated
statistics. A further complication oftQn arises when trying to distinguish between
a "group" and a co-operative, particularly when the group in question may be a
p~e-co-operativ_. An international inquiry on the subject of women's participation
in c~-operativ.s that was carried out by the International Labour Organisation
(ILO) ~I in 1985, revtJa1s that in Benin, there were 144 "groups" in 1981 whose
members were mainly women. By contrast, women's participation in regular
co-operatives is, as a rule, quite low. On average, the participation of women tn
co-operatives was less than 1 per cent in Burundi, while in Rwanda and
Cote dlIvoire it was 2.3 per cent and 5 per. cent, respectively. Higher levels of
participation were observe~ in Botswana, Cape Verde, Malawi, Mauritius, Uganda,
Swaziland and the United Republic of Tanzania.

27. The ILO study stresses that the majority of members in most agricultural
co-operatives are men because ownership or control of land is a condition for
membership. Women cannot acquire title to land in many Africnn countries, and
hence are barred from membership, even where they enjoy traditional cultivation
rights at their marital homes. With only limited access to credit, farm inputs and
marketing facilities, the incomes of women are necessarily affected by these
restrictions.

28. Womenls participation in co-operatives is widely acknowledged to be greatest
in the savings and credit unions and credit sectors. The World Council of Credit
Unions (WOCCU) estimates that, on average, about half the members of these

/ ...
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organizations are women. Data gathered from 80 credit union co-operatives in the
Philippines reveals that of 417 members, 138, or 33 per cent were women. Women,
however, held proportionally greater number of positions in managerial positions.
Women in these co-operatives were found to be more efficient and dependable, hence
more of them were inv~lved in the management staff, ranging from managers,
treasurers, accountants to loan assistants. In Lesotho, 70 per cent of the credit
union members are women (although the absence of men through (lontract work outside
the country contributes to this), and they predominate at the management level.
Elsewhere, despite large numbers of women in credit and savings co-operatives, men
still tend to hold most managerial po&itions.

29. A similar situation prevails in the consumer co-operativG movement, which has
a high percentage of women members, but a much lower corresponding figure in
management. ThiA is true of Western European consumer co-operatives. By contrast,
Eastern ~uropean consumer co-operatives have been more successful in seeing that
high membership participation is reflected in correspondingly high representation
of wome•• at the managerial level. In Asia, there iA also strong women's
involvement in consumer co-operatives. The Japanese Consumer Cooperative Union
(JCCU), has about 650 consumer co-operatives with 9.3 million members, nearly all
women, who are organized in small HAN, or buying g~oups.

30. It is not difficult to see why the savings and credit and cOIl.surner
co-operatives hold a special attraction for women. Women are usually more thrifty
in household menagement than men and assign great importance to saving. And since
women in many countries do not qualify even for small amounts of credit from
regular banking institutions, a savings and credit co-operative becomes a
particularly at~ractive option. Consumer co-operatives also appeal to women
because th&y relate directly to their household responsibilities and offer
consumer-related benefits.

31. A number of factors that have to do with family obligations and discriminatory
laws limit women's participation in virtually all forms of co-operatives. The
"double burdun" of work and household and child-caring responsibilites leave a
great many women with little time or energy. In part, these burdens could be
l~ghtened by appropriate technolngy and labour-saving devices, as well as by
child-care facilities.

32. Where law does not prevent involvement by women in co-operatives, tradition
and custom often will. It is easier to change a law than it is to change
long-standin;} cultufal practices and/Of religious beliefs that cirCU1\1scribe a
women's place in society. For this reaso~, separate women'~ co-operatives are
often seen as the only way to give women the opportunity to pnrticipate actively,
at least, in the immediate future. The prevalent view, however, is that women
should be involved in the mainstream of development, including joining mixed
co-operatives rather than being isolated in women-only actIvIties. This is Inore
beneficial to women, to co-operatives and to society as a whole.

33. A phenomenon with important implications for women's involvement in
co-operatives is the continuous growth of informal, pre-co-operative women's
groups. Organized loosely on co-operative principles and often formed along lines

/ ...
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of traditional self-help groups, these p~.-co-operatives may have as few as six
members. A World 8ank-funded study observed that there are 15 women's
co-operatives in Honduras with a total of about 925 members. By contrast, 1,662
informal women's groups were identified with an approximate membership of 40,644
women. A similar situation w~s found in Costa Rica, which has 20 formal women's
co-operatives as against nearly 500 women's groups.

34. There is growing recognition that these informal, self-help groups represent
the major form of women's co-operative participation in many countries and are
often in need of financial and technical assistance. Particular efforts are being
made in a number rf. Sahelian African countries to assist informal, traditional
village self-help groups, both mixed and all women, to carry out productive
activities. Some of them make the transition to formal co-operative status and, as
a result, are able to gain better access .0 r.redit, training and marketing outl, t~J

others are too small and too weak to become viable. In many countries,
co-operativn legip\ation requiring a minimum number of capital-shar~··payingmembers
effectively bars thum from achieving formal co-operative status.

B. Youth

35. Unemployment poses a serious problem for youth. It is particularly forbidding
in most ~~veloping countri~· .Jere a substantial proportion of the popUlation is
made up of young people, and it remains svrious in many developed countries,
particularly those with market economies, where, despite strong economic growth,
many young people are unable to find gainful employnent. Among those most
seriously affected are youth with low educational achievement. Youth unemployment,
it is widely agreed, has ge"~rated in its wake serious problems that weaken the
very fabric of society. Alienation, criminal behaviour and indifference to, or
defiance of, societal norms and public authority are among its consequences.
Migration to cities by unemployed rural youth, a normal adaptive response,
generally holds out little promise for individual betterment, as industry and
commerce generate too few jobs to satisfy the demands of the legions of jobless
youth.

36. There is reason to believe that, in promo~ing strategies for alleviating youth
unemployment, pUbli~ authorities and the co-operative sector have paid insufficient
attenHon to attn,cting young people to work in co-operative societies. A strategy
to encourage young people to join pre-co-operative or young farmers or artisans'
groups cculd prove most useful in drawing unemploy$d youth into productive
work. ~I Through modest financial, technical and ~~aining supports, Governments
could stimulate the formation of such groups which ~lould bl::! encouraged to undertake
labour-intensive e.ctivities linked to agricultural, handicrafts and small-scale
enterprises.

37. In Burkina Faso, the Young Farmers Groups are a new and promising
dev~lopment. They comprise young people between the ages of 15 and 25 who are
grouped together in a peasant association which practises agricultural activities
within the framework of village development. The three--year training programme,

I •••
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which is carried out in 600 Young Fa~ers Centres with an intake of 15,000 young
pe~ple, lays heavy stress on developing the spirit of co-operation.

38. Another promising area is in schools. School co-operatives, for example,
operate in several African countries, including Benin, Cote d'Ivoire, Morocco,
Senegal, Cameroon, Mauritius and the Seychelles. Delegations reporting to the
Second African Ministerial Co-operative Conference, held at Lusaka in 1987, said
that co-operative subjects were being introduced in schools and colleges.

39. Until now. relatively little has been done in this area in most developed and
developing countries. As a result, young people do not learn about co-operatives
at the time when they are most open to new ideas. Not surprisingly. they do not
view co-operation as a way to promote their individual and collective well-being,
hence the need for greater emphasis on teaching co-operative subjects. Mention
scould be made here of a United Nations Youth Fund grant to the Committee for the
Promotion of Aid to Co-operatives (COPAC) in 1987 to carry out a survey that would
lead to the preparation and publication of several manuals on youth and
co-operatives.

C. Disabled persons

40. The purpose of the World Programme of Action concerning Disabled Persons,
adopted by the General Assembly on 3 December 1982, in its resolution 37/52, is to
promote effective measures for prevention of disability. rehabilitation and the
realization of the goals of "full participation" of disabled persons in social life
and development, and of "equality" (see A/37/3511Add.1 and Corr.l, annex,
sect. VIII, recommendation 1). It is within this participatory concept that one
should consider the role of co-operatives. The Programme of Action mentions
co-operatives as one measure to support the integration of disabled persons into
open employment. It should be recalled. in this context, that disabled persons
themselves have commonly established or come together in various forms of
organizations to advance their own interests.

41. With the growing deregulation of markets in developing countries in credit and
housing and with the increased costs of social services. co-operatives can play a
useful role in helping disabled perscns deal with certain of the problems arising
from this freer economy. As governmen~ sources of credit dry up, co-operatives can
be one way to help disabled persons, who constitute approximately 10 per cent of
the world's population, to become more independent. Through the collective
strength of co-operatives. disabled persons should have a better chance of becoming
integrated into society than through their individual efforts alone.

42. Co-operatives of disabled persons, though not numerous, fire to be found in
Africa, Asia and Latin America. In Iraq. the General Union oC Co-operatives has.
in co-operation with other competent authorities. established production
co-operatives for the disabled with the object of employing them aud helping them
solve their economic, social and psychological problems. Employment opportunities
are given to disabled persons by regular production co-operatives according to type
and degree of disability. Such assistance is possible because of the substantial
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support prtlvided by the Government to the co-operative movement. In Morocco, the
aBsociation ot disabled persons, a national organization, contains 91 groups that
are identified as co-operatives, with a membership of 25,767 persons, their
principal activities are in handicrafts.

43. Co-operative. of disabled persons are limited in number in the great majority
of developinCiJ countries and involve only a fraction of disabled persons. Th\s
could be changed if national co-operative movements having important numbers of
co-operatives of disabled - as is the case in Czechoslovakia and Poland - mad~

th.eir experience available to other countries as part of a movement-to-movement
activity. In 1985, the manual Co-operatiyes of Dis.bled Personsl A GuidJL1g~

fr.Qmotion and Organization, 1/ was published. That booklet could be a useful tool
to facilitate better lives and fuller participation for persons with disability.

D. Th' aging

44. Littie attention ha. been paid to co-operatives in regard t~ concerns for the
aging. This matter should take on added importance as the median age of memberp of
co-operatlvA societies in developed countries (and of the population at large) is
rising. Developing countries als~ have growin~ numbers of elderly persons as a
result of increased longevity. This population group is gradually increasing its
share of the social Aervice budget of the State and of private social welfare
agencies.

45. Co-operatives can, and in many cases do, perform useful services for their
older members. In Burundi, elderly persons are particularly ac'~ive in supply and
marketing co-operatives as these provide them, as well as other members, with basic
necessities that they could otherwise secure only by travelling considerable
distances. In Western Europe, upon reaching retirement age, members generally
withdraw from agriCUltural co-operatives, at which time they receive the share
capital they have accumulated. The Committee for the Promotion of Aid to
Co-operative. (COPAC) has, under a CiJrant from the Untited Nations Trust Fund for
Aging, completed a draft of 8 manual on co-operatives for the aging. The manual
will be issued in 1989 8S a joint publication of COPAC and the Centre for Social
Development and Humanitarian Affairs of the Unit~d Nations Office at Vier.na.

V. ROLE AND EXTENT OF GOVERNMENT SUPPORT IN PR(~OTING

CO-OPERATIVES

46. The role and extent of government support for co-operAt.lves has been (~hanging

in a nwnber of centrally planned and market economy countrien, reflecting .in large
measure, the State's changing role in promoting economic and social development.
Co-operatives, along with pUblic and private sector enterprises, have had to adapt
to these altered conditions, which often involve reduced governmental assistance in
exchange for greater independence. No less significant, evolving government
policies towards co-operatives often reveal a reassessment of the role that these
organizations can perform in promoting economic and social dev~lopment. A more
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autonomous co-operative movement, fre.d of bureaucratic constraints, can contribute
to enhanced production of a wide range of goods and services.

'7. In the Soviet Union, an~ the 8yeloru~sian Soviet Socialist Republic,
co-operatives, under the impact of p.r.ltrg1ka, have been given greater
responsibility in managing their operations. In China, reforms instituted since
1982 have been aimed at bolstering a~ricultural producers' co-operatives as part of
the country's coll~ctive economy and to protecting their legitimate rights. In the
period 1958-1978, the rights of co-operatives were infringed upon and many were
merged with State .nt.rprises. Changes are discernible in a growing numb.r of
developing countries. Here, the impetus for changed polici.s by the State often
has its origins in structural adjustment programmes obliging Governm.nts to scale
down financial support for institutional developm.nt, including the co-operative
sector.

48. Cutbacks in State aid to co-operatives could, over the long term, lead to
fewer controls and increased freedom of action, in the short term, the economic
outlook is lik.ly to be less sanguine. With reduc.d government ,ubventions Rnd
support services in training, .xtension and other areas, co-operative. will
undoubtedly have a harder time to op.rate at profitable lev.ls in increasingly
competitive markets. C~mpensatory arrangements may have to be sought, linking
co-operatives in developing countries to lIIovement-to-movement activities and tying
them cloaely, w~.r. circumstance. allow, to co-op.rative coll.ge. or iDstitut••
having improved acc.ss to new mark.ting and production t.chniqu... Tb•••
arrangements could prove h.lpful in chan.lling more r ••ourC~i to co-op.rative.,
especially in the form of new technologies in the produ~tion and mark.ting of goods.

49. The most visible and tangible changes in government's role may b. observed in
the Soviet Union wh.re 80 million people are involved in various forms of
co··operation in which consumer and agriCUltural co-op.rativ.s predominate. An
urgont n.ed to satisfy public demand for more and b.tter qualit,y goods and services
has prompted a sw.eping reform of the law gov.rning co-operatives. The new law,
adopted in May 1988, A/ following nation-wide discus.ion, allows co-operatives,
.inter.AliA, free choice as to the forms of economic activities they wish to pursue
as well as wider scope for self-management and initiative.

50. In response, numerous co-operatives have been established in the services,
restaurant. small-scale production and agricultural sectors. The first
co-operative bank has been established and, it is expected, others will follow in a
sector long reserved for the State. The creation and strengthening of ~hat can be
consider.a a new economic sector holds promiRe of helping solve problems of smaller
anu mp.dium-size State enterprises operating in deficit which, as a result of new
government policy, may now be forced into bankruptcy. Tljese enterprises could be
converted into co-operatives.

51. It is not clear how many co-operatives could operate profitably und~r the new
system. There remains an undercurrent of opposition to co-operatives because they
generally charge higher prices for goods and services than State enterprises and
are often Reen as competing with the latter for labour and materials. Enthusiasm
has also been dampened because of public opposition to private and other forms of
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enterprises that operate on the profit motive, which runs counter to deeply
ingrained socialist values. Despite these currents, the number of co-operatives in
the Soviet Union is growing at a rapid pace.

52. Similar changes have been instituted in certain other developed socialist
countries where government has a more limited role in the management an~ operations
of co-operative societie., for example in Hungary, Poland and Yugoslavia, where
co-operatives enjoy con.iderable latitude in managing and findncing their
activities. In Yugoslavi~, where th.y exercise full self-management, the
Government is considering amending the federal constitution by reintroducing
property ownershi~ by co-operatives, a right eaken away in 1974.

53. In the German Democratic Republic, government policies and programmes remain
le.s affected by the.e trend.. The prod'lction goals of co-operatives are
integrated into the system of national plannin~. Prices for agricultural
commodities, which remai~ indifferent to market forces, are set with a view to
increasing productivity and ~educing production costs. This is part of a broader
programme of State aid to co-operative., which include. underwriting the costs of
research and training.

54. In Czechuslovakia, discussions have been undar way on ways to establish new
co-operatives in towns and village.. Realization of this goal, it is acknowledged,
entails the implementation of reforms, notably in regard to further development of
co-operative democracy. In line with this aim, co-operative unions will be
expected to shift the focus of their activities away from managing co-operative
societies to p~anning their development. it

55. Despit. these diverse, and, at times, contradictory trends in government
support for co-operatives, cert~in commol1 practi~es stand out. Foremost among them
is the policy of continuing various forms of public assistance, including
preferential interest rates on loans and support for training, research and
e.tension.

56. In North America and Westeru Europe, tuere is also a degree of State support
for co-operatives. By and large, the Governments in these countries encourage
their growth and development, although Finland is an exception. Here, the
Government has abolished all forms of State participation in and support of
co-operatives, which now fall under the same rules as those :egulating private
enterprises. Under recent legislation adcpted in Spain, t.he St3te remains
committed to the principle of pro~~tiug co-operatives as being in the public
interest. Consistent with this aim, the Government approved in 1985 three royal
decrees which satisfied long-standing requests of the co-operAtive movement. As
part of these changes, co-operatives are permitted to act as insurance ~nterprises,

~nd unemployment benefits are to be paid to worker-members of producer
co-operatives.

57. In the United Kingdom, the National Co-operative Development Agency (NCDA),
whose mandate was extended in 1987 for seve~al more years, has encouraged the
organization of service, marketing and ina~strial co-operatives which number about
1,500. As part of its strategy, the NCDh has been promoting a network of local
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co-operative development agencle.. Worker producer co-- ~eratives are to be found
throughout Western European countries where they are viewed as having the potential
for absorbing .ome of the urban unemployed and creating new ~obs in sma11-scale
industry.

58. In developing countries, the tendency to .upport, and often control
co-operatives, continue••trong, although there are signs that this practice is
being changed. Public .upport for co-operative. reflect. a widely .hared belief
that government in the.e countries ha. a nece••ary and u.eful role to play in
promoting co-operative,. A mixture of motive, was behind this policy.

59. In not a few developing countrie" the attraction of co-operatives lay in
their being among the few organi,ed group. in the country.ide that could be
harnessed to the immen.e ta.k of promoting rural development. Thi. role has been
formalized and extended in national development plans and implemented through the
actions of agricultural, co-operative and related ministriel. Thi. practice of
making co-operative, In.trument. of development is widespread in Africa. Often,
tue State has a.. igned to co-operative. re.pondbUity for promoting food
sufficiency or for implementing land reform or land reclamation programme,.

60. In recent year., the Government in a number of countries, including Algeria,
Senegal and the United aepublic of Tanzania, ha. reduced it. direct involvement.
In certain countrie., .uoh a. Viet Ham and Sri Lanka, co-operative. are charged
with distributing ,ub.idi,ed fuod ,taple., particularly during Ihortage.. In a
number of Arab countrie., the Government has encouraged the formation of consumer
co-operative. a. a way of en.uring that a range of food product. and other
commodities are within reach of the conlumer. Price~ charged by the.e
co-operatives become a mea.uring rod for determining prices for comparablw goods
sold in the private lector. The.e and related matters were di,cu••ed at the
conference of the Arab redera~ion of Co-operative. that met at Kuwait in
February 1988.

61. Co-operatives, becau.e of their locial character, are often perceived a.
having as much responsibility to society as to their members, an impression that
takes on public credence because of the sub,idies they often receive from
government and the unique legal status they enjoy in many developing countries.
Under these circumstance., co-operatives often have little choice but to go along
with thp Government, even though this may not always be in the interest of their
members.

62. Apart from legislating a legal framework under which the co-operative movement
is establi.hed and operates, the State provides a variety of (inancial,
educational, administrative and promotional aid. Much of government support is
designed to promote the formation and operations of co-opel'etives. This takes a
variety of forms, inclUding subsidi.ed credit, grants in the form of money or
physical facilities, tax and/or taliff conees.ionl, preferential prices for goods
bought by co-operatives and, in certain instances, monopolistic or monopsonistic
privilegeR. Through this a•• istanee, government provides advantage. to
co-operatives that may not be available to the public or private .ectors. In
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NicaraCjJua, the preferential credit rate has been one of the most important
.timulant. fer the rapid development of t.he co-operative movement.

63. Thia public aupport can be beneficial both to the co-operative movement and to
society at larCiJe. Ilnactment of a credit union law in 1972 in the Republic of Korea
did much to increale the number ot credit unions, their membership and the total
amount of aavinCjJI and loanl. Most members of credit unions have low incomes ~nd

could Icarely qualify tor loans from commercial banks or private financial
inltitution.. The law, which the credit union movement took the lead in drafting,
had proved luccellful because it ensures the full autonomy of the movement and
restrict. CjJovernment to a limited supervisory role.

64. Government aupport is conaistent with ILO Recommendation 127, which favours
the proviaion of economic, financial, technical, legislative or other aid, provided
it does not ImplnCjJe on the independence of co-operatives. Such aid is particularly
important where co-operatives perform public services that might otherwise have to
be provided by the State. Co-operatives themselves often make demands on pUblic
resources. This a.aistance, and the various forms of controlR that accompany it,
have not been an unmi.ed bless Jn9. In many developing countries, government has
used ita powers to appoint and dismiss officials and, in doing so, has undermined
the autonomous and democratic character Which is the hallmark of co-operatives.
Co-operative members have, in these situations, not only lost control over the
management of the.e orCjJanllatlons but are often required to submit to government
controls on the pricing and marketing ot their products. To some extent, this is
off'et by ,ubsldi.ed creditt and reduced costs for other inputs which cushion the
effect1 of receivinCjJ below-market prices. All too often, however, the combined
effeat of government controls over manaqemellt and discriminatory pricing policies
has been to weaken co-operative autonomy and democracy and undermine the
co-operative movement.

65. A number of countries are questioning current policies that provide subsidies
for co-operatives and mandate extensive control over their operations. To ensure
the continued operation of certain of the more importLnt functions, qovernment
could contract the.e to the co-operative movement. In the Philippines, for
example, the qovernment has contracted to the Co-operative Union responsibility for
co-operative training programme.. This approach was Bupported by the United
Nations Seminar on the Role of Government in Promoting the Co-operative Movement in
Developing Countries, held in Moscow in May 1987, which was attended by
lepresentatives ot co-operative movements and Governments from 24 developing
countries. 121 The thrust of the recommendations was that government aid to
co-operatives should be more selective and not offered in a way that "limit or
affect the autonomy and integrity of co-operatives or their democratic and
participatory character".

66. An innovative approach that government could consider ir, to relate the
servicing of its external debt to supporting co-operatives. T.his would be in line
with the policy pursued by certain developing countries to swap debt for equity in
domestic enterprises. Debt/equity swaps have taken place in 6 number of countries
and the proceeds in local currency used to promote environmental, social and
economic projects. This approach could be extended to include co-operatives. The
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International Co-operative Alliance and the World Council of Credit Unions have
established a Debt for Co-operative Investment Service whose function is to package
and broker agreements whereby external debt held by commercial ban~. is converted
into local currency. 111 This money is then invested in specific co-operative
projects. In Chile, $US 5 million of debt held by e major United States bank has
been converted to local currency under a debt for equity swap fo~ investment in a
co-operative housing project.

67. Joint approaches among countries also hold promise. ror eX&mplq, a bilateral
agreement has recently been signed by Argentina and Uruguay on mutual co-operation
and technical assistance concerning co-operatives.

VI. PROGRAMMES TO H~LP CO-OPERATIVES TO ADOPT NEW TEr.HNOLOGIES
TO INCREASE PRODUCTION AND MARRETING IN THE AGRICULTURAL,
COMMERCIAL AND INDUSTRIAL SPHERES

68. There is a compelling need to encourage co-operatives to develop new
technologies for increasing productivity and ensuring improved l8vels of marketing
operation~ in the agricultural, commercial and industrial spheres. Co-operatives
have to become more competitive if they are to survive at a time when government
Bubsidies are being cut back and other forms of subventions are being reduced or
eliminated. New technologies become, in many inatances, a neces8a~y condition for
survival.

69. Governments and co-operatives are increasingly aware of the link between
technological innovation and efficient operations. Unlike most pU~lic or private
enterprises, co-operatives, being labour-intenLive and under-capitali.ed, lack the
financial resources to develop and introduce new techDologie~. They are,
necessarily, dependent upon government or outside support. In Italy, a law was
enacted in 1985 providing for the creating of a special fund, one of whose aims is
to promote increased productivity and efficiency of co-operatives. In a number of
socialist countries, it has been government practice to invest in technological
developments, the results ot which are then made available to co-operatives. This
is particularly true in the agricultural sphere, where co-operatives become
beneficiaries of advances in new varieties of seed, irriqation an~ food storaging.

70. In Yugoslavia, co-operatives have been encouraged to develop new technologies
for increasing agricultural production and marketing through tax incentJves. The
law provides tax relief to farmers of up to 90 per cent or their to~al tax
obligations, on condition that they organize themselves in an integratau manner for
production, partiCUlarly for the production of industrial crops, rnftat and milk.
Tax relief is also availdble to farmers who invest in new eqvipmpnt or finance the
introduction 01 new technology. In the Soviet Union, co-operatives, now operating
under market conditions and paying income tax on earpt~gs, could be induced to
moeernize their operations through tax provisions such as rapid amortization of
investments. Encouraging capital investments in co·-operatives through the workings
of the tax system could not, in the foreseeable futule, be applicable in many
developin~ countries where income tax systems play a negligiblQ role.
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71. Anoth.r approach i. for co-op.rativ•• to ••tabli.h clo.e links with research
in~'.itut•• which, und.r contractual arrangem.nt., would provide innovative ~r

appropriate t.chnologi... In the G.rma4 O.mocratic Republic, scientific research
c.ntr•• and co-op.rativ•• conclud. agr.ement. for the d.velopment and introduction
of n.c••••ry t.chnologi•• in ar.a. of direct oono.rn to co-operatives.

72. T.chnological innovation. can yi.ld t~.ir intended results only to the extent
that ao-op.r.tiv. p.r.onnll arl abl. to operate thl DIW machin.s, and appropriate
admini.trativ. r.form. are imp1.m.nted t~ d9a1 with changed deci.ion-making
proc••••s. What i. oft.n not availabl. ~r. training facilities and programme.
involving the introduction of n•• t.chnolo9i... Thi. problem could be resolved
through programm••••tabli.h.d on a movlmwnt-to-movemeot basis or through bilateral
or multi1at.ra1 agr••m~nt. b.tw••n conclrD.d Gov.rnm.nts. The praviou81y mentioned
agr••m.nt b.tw••n Arg.ntina and Uruguay on mutual co-operation and technical
as,i.tance could ••rv. a. an ••ampl. to otb.r State.. Such agreements fall within
the spirit of Gen.ra1 A••emb1y re.o1ution 4a/J.80 of 11 ~ec8mber 1907, whioh calls
for increaled technical co-operation am~~~ dev.loping countries.

VU. CC*CLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

73. The co-op.rative mov.ment ha. a loog lecord of achievement in strengthening
the productiv. and financial capaciti•• of countries, generating .mploymen~ and
providing for .ocial need.. It 11 a ma·tor force in many parts of the world in
.ecuring a 1iv.lihood for million. and acc.s. fOT many more million. to goods and
.ervices at r.asonab1. price.. In .uc~~s.fully serving the interesto ot itl
member" the ~o-operativ. a1.0 .erv•• th. wider intere.ta of the community,
promoting .Ill-rlllance .nd .oclal jUltlc.. In many ca.ll, it il Ipecitically
identifild in national con.titutions a, a k.y instrument of economic and locial
development.

74. ~le role of co-operativ•• vari.s cOD.iderably from country to country and is
influencld by a country' ••tag. of development, it••ocial system, traditions and
practice" and by the interrelationlhip with the government.

75. In most developing and developed ~ountries, Governments play an important role
in promoting the co-operative movement. They may wish to encourage greater citizen
participation,in co-operative., and encourage co-operatives to a,sume greater
tesponsibility in meeting new challeDges at a time ot rapidly changing domestic and
international economic and social cond\tiona. Interaction bet~een government and
co-operative. should be guided by the need to aSlure the latter', autonomy and
democratic character and to strengthen thair capacity to mako an effective
contribution to overall locial and economic development.

76. Where th.y have not already dODe 10, Governments may wish to adopt legislation
governing the ItatuI, membership, op.r.tlons and ddmini&trative procedures of all
type. of co-operative organisatinnll co-oPQrative. should teke an active part in
drafting luch legillation. The law Ihould bw based on the principles of
co-operatioD set forth by the International Co-operative Alliance and in ILO
Recommendation 127 and recognise co-op.~.tivel al a distinct form of economic and
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social organization, having rights comparable to those of busines8 organizations in
the public and private sectors. Co-operatives should enjoy fu~l fre~dom,

consistent with the philosophy and principles of co-op.ratio~l, in their activities,
inclUding the rights to operate on a competitive basis with all other forms of
organizations at the national, regional and international level and to work with
government, ensuring compliance with the law governing their administrative
proceduros and operations.

77. Messures should be taken to strengthen co-operative organizations at the
national level to enable them to function as full partners to government in all
areas ef common conc.rn. They should be active participants in the planning and
administration of development programmes, in the formulation and administration of
laws and r8gulations concerning co-operatives and in the maintenance of adequate
safeguards of members rights. The national co-operative movement should have a
fair share of available national resources as well as access to governmental
finance, technical, economic and other benefits to promote its organization and
development. Effective training and educational programmes should be developed at
the grass-root level in or~er to respond adequately to the real and perceived needs
of the members of co-operative••

78. Co-operotives are the most widespread form of organization of rural people.
However, their potential for meeting the needs of poor peasants, the landless and
nomadic population. i. not fully used. In order for co-operatives to play a more
effective role in alleviating rural poverty, Member States may wish to (a) consider
special measures Auch as adoption of legislation to ensure that a specified share
of co-operative loans be made available to the poorest peasants, and (b) provide
new opportunities for work and income by encouraging people to form craft, housing,
consumer and small-scale industrial co-operatives along with other participatory
organizations. Non-farm employment could reduce dependence on the land and, in the
process, help to diversify the economy. To encourage nomadic populations to pursue
a sedentary life, the co-operative can provide an appropriate economic structure to
promote cattle, sheep and other forms of animal husbandry.

79. Urban-bas~d co-operatives and similar organizat:.ons, including credit and
savings' unions and consumer, housing, insuranr., transport, food-processing,
handicrafts and small-scale industrial co-operatives play an important role in
promoting development. The emphasis I~OW is to consolidate the gains of recent
years, to improve the management and project financing to increase financial
resources, thus helping co-operatives to meet the challenges of today. Urban
co-operatives should study closely net' ways of raising capital, including those
succeasfully pioneered by some agricultural co-operatives.

80. Greater participation by women and all population groups, inclUding youth,
disabled persons an~ the aging, in the co-operative movement could be more
successfully secured by joint efforts of all institutions and groups concerned.
These efforts may include rem~ving artificial barriers to membership; increasing
representation of les~ advantaged population groups at the managerial level;
extending participation in the savings and credit and consumer co-operatives and
self-help groups; assisting separate co·-operatives and similar organizations of
women, youth, disabled persons and the agingl and more emphasis on information
dissemination about co-operatives in schools, colleges and universities.
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81. Member States may wish to provide more encouragement to c:o-operatives to adopt
new technologies to increase production and marketing in the agricultural,
industrial aDd commercial spheres. Measures might include creation of a special
fund tor that pu,pole, more investment in technological development, with follow-up
results made availabl. to co-operative., appropriate tax incentive policies and
legislation, creation of training facilities, and programmes ir.volving the
introduction of new technologies.

82. A development which deserves to ba supported is the allocation of counterpart
funds from debt "swap" arrangements through the co-operative movement to promote
environmental, 80cial and economic projects.

83. International governmental and non-governmental organizations could, upon
request, help Governme~ts to improve the economic, social, legal and political
conditionl governing co-operatives procedures and operations. Members of these
organizations, while playing an effective role as co-ordinator and catalyst of
co-operative actions in the interest of more effective internutional co-operation
for development, may wish to promote and provide increased movement-to-movement
assistance, both North-South, South-South and world wide. In this connection, the
participants in the United Nations Seminar on the Role of Government in Promoting
the Co-operative Movement in Developing Countries (Moscow, USSR, 18-22 May 1987)
recommended that the possibility of transforming ILO Recommendation 127 into a
convention and of proclaiming an international year of co-operative development
should be examined. lQl

Notel
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